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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-preliminary-amended
Wednesday, October 11, 2017
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

These minutes are unofficial until approved by the Jacksonville Waterways Commission at its November 15, 2017 meeting-preliminary-amended
The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, October 11, 2017, at 9:30 a.m., in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance: Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Aaron Bowman; Commissioners Garrett N. Barket, Lane T. Burnett, Jed Davis, Steven Davis, Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Marshall Adkison, Ex Officio, Michelle Tappouni, Ex Officio; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Philip Zamarron, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.  See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Chair recognized Matt Brockelmann whose appointment to the Waterways Commission was approved by the City Council at its meeting the previous night.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for its September 13, 2017 meeting, as distributed.  
The first item on the agenda was a presentation and PowerPoint on the Explore Jax website.  Waterways Commission had requested that the Information Technology Division assist in developing a website that would enable the City to better inform the public on what the City’s extensive waterways assets offered.  Ken Lathrop, Chief, Information Technologies, introduced Sherry McGuire who made the PowerPoint presentation.

Ms. Maguire noted that the new website, Explore Jacksonville Today, had a home page that included: waterways, parks, sports, arts & entertainment, attractions, and news and events.  The Waterways site included numerous sites such as Crystal Springs Park (a fishing lake), Goodby’s Lake/John T. Lowe (ramps, docks), Palm’s Fish Camp, Pumpkin Hill Creek Preserve, and others.   Weather maps with tidal information were provided as well as information on specific events.  Ms. Maguire explained that the website was mobile friendly.  The Waterways features for sites like Metropolitan Park Marina and Reddie Point Preserve included the various amenities that were available such as docks, restrooms, grills, parking, picnic shelters, etc.
 Council Member Boyer noted that during a subcommittee deliberation, it was apparent that a previous version of the  website that featured events and information  was complicated and not particularly user friendly to visitors or citizens.  She explained that while we expect the website to feature such attractions as the Prime Osborn Convention Center and the Zoo, we cannot feature private facilities.  The City’s website should feature public attractions and events; in addition to City attractions, the website could also include state parks and attractions and events at the beaches.  She further explained that since we are working in tandem with Visit Jax in promoting our assets, facilities such as privately owned marinas could be found on Visit Jax’s website and the City’s website could have a link to Visit Jax.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges requested that the Visit Jax website provide “shore-line” fishing locations.

Captain Jim Suber felt that the Waterways section of the website should provide information on the procedures for making reservations at Metropolitan Park’s docking facility.  Ms. Boyer felt that it would probably make sense to have a FAQ (frequently asked questions) section, as well, to address the kinds of questions that we know that people are always asking.
Commissioner Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., remarked that he would like to see information on ADA access facilities on the website.  He also noted that there is a problem with large objects afloat in the river that are navigational hazards; he felt that there should be an emergency telephone number available to report these floating objects.  Captain Suber explained that the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission has an emergency number that links to private contractors who would remove navigationally hazardous objects.
IT Chief Ken Lathrop reminded the Commission that the website under discussion is still a work in progress and welcomed suggestions for improvements.

The Commission next turned its attention to a legislative matter.  Chief Kurt Wilson, Jacksonville Fire & Rescue Department, explained what Ordinance 2017-663 entailed.
Ord 2017-663,  Sovereignty Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease Renewal (BOT File No. 160348022) with internal Improvemt Trust Fund of State of Fla Bd of Trustees, to Operate a 5 Slip Docking Facility for Exclusive use of Mooring Emerg & Rescue Vessels in Conjunction with Upland Municipal Rescue & Fire Station at 9350 Heckscher Dr for 5-Yr Term at No Cost.  The legislation would enable the City to renew a lease that it has had for some time.  The Commission voted 9-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance.

Jill Fleiger, Environmental Administrator, Division of Aquaculture, Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, made a PowerPoint presentation on oyster beds.

 Ms. Fleiger explained that it was the responsibility of her division in the Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services to classify and manage shellfish harvesting areas throughout the state and to inspect shellfish processing facilities. The presentation had five segments:  the Division’s program areas; background to the National Shellfish Sanitation Program; Shellfish Classification Program Goals; the process of reclassifying harvest areas and water quality monitoring; and Past management and classification of Duval harvest area.

The National Shellfish Sanitation Program entails a federal/state cooperative program collaborating with the Food and Drug Administration and the Interstate Shellfish Sanitation Program for the sanitary control of shellfish produced and sold for human consumption.  
Ms. Fleiger referenced a map to point out Florida’s shellfish harvesting areas.  She explained the Shellfish Harvesting Area Classification Program.  Management decisions regarding shellfish harvesting areas are based solely on public health protection.  Her division is responsible for the active management of Shellfish Harvesting Areas and the collection of water samples.  A primary goal is to provide maximum utilization of shellfish resources and to reduce the risk of shellfish-borne illness.  All samples are analyzed by a Federal Drug Administration approved lab.  The lab is located in Apalachicola, Florida.
The process of classifying a shellfish harvest area entails a shoreline survey of an area that identifies point and non-point sources of pollution throughout the harvest area.  Water monitoring stations are set up.  Hydrological data such as rainfall, river stage/discharge and fecal coliform levels are collected. 
Ms. Fleiger explained harvest areas classifications that the State of Florida uses:
Approved – always open to harvest except under emergency conditions (i.e., tropical storms, hurricanes, sewage spills and marine biotoxins.  Conditionally Approved - meets approved status except under conditions outlined in the management plan (i.e. rain events, elevated river levels, marine biotoxins). Prohibited – does not meet water quality standards for harvesting.  Unclassified – no sanitary survey exists.  Harvesting prohibited.

In explaining how water quality is monitored, Ms. Fleiger indicated that fixed stations are monitored throughout the areas at pollution sources and sources of freshwater (rivers and creeks) and on oyster bars.  Water samples are collected just below the surface.  Water samples are analyzed for fecal coliform bacteria.  Ms. Fleiger explained that strict rules require 30 separate tests from sampling stations.  She indicated that sampling in our area cannot get underway until the Agriculture Department hires new staff to work in this part of the state; the new staff will have to be trained which adds to the delay in the Apalachicola lab analyzing samples.
At the conclusion of the PowerPoint presentation, Ms. Fleiger fielded a number of questions.

The Chair, Council Member Boyer, requested that representatives of JEA who were in attendance, bring to the Waterways Commission’s November meeting information on the extended sewer lines in an area referenced by Ms. Fleiger where there is new development so that we can differentiate sanitary sewer or septic tank seepage as an issue in the newly developed area.
Commissioner Steve Swann asked that if areas are conditionally approved for oyster harvesting, can private entities lease oyster beds?  Ms. Fleiger explained that existing oyster beds cannot be leased.

 Council Member Boyer, asked Ms. Fleiger what could the Waterways Commission do to assist her in efforts to renew samplings for potentially re-opening oyster beds in Duval County.   Would a letter to the Duval Delegation to the State Legislature be helpful? Is there anything Duval County can do to assist?  Ms. Fleiger said that providing her with pollution source information would be helpful.
The Commission next heard from Bill Karlavige, Water Quality Scientist, Environmental Quality Division, with a PowerPoint presentation on Reopening the Shellfish Beds in Duval County.

Mr. Karlavige provided a brief history of shellfish harvesting, noting that oysters have been a significant component of the diet of coastal Northeast Florida for over 5,000 years.

He explained that the National Shellfish Sanitation Program (NSSP) was created in the aftermath of a typhoid outbreak that nearly caused the collapse of the shellfish industry.

In the 1960s, certain areas in Duval County, including the waters in the Timucuan Ecological and Historic Preserve, were officially approved for harvesting.  In 1979, a report indicated that many of the monitoring stations did not met NSSP’s recommended criteria for approved waters.

In 1986, the Florida Department of Natural Resources planned to completely close local oyster beds.  Equipment needed to monitor bacteria levels and salinity levels was deemed too expensive.  Local commercial harvesters and fishermen balked and the closure was prevented.  In 1987, a $75,000 remote salinity monitor was installed.
Mr. Karlavige discussed shellfish harvesting areas in Duval County, studies undertaken on bacteria levels and water sampling.  Water quality sampling is conducted in all adverse environmental conditions: rainfall events, high and low water levels, warm and cold weather and various tidal conditions.  Referencing a map, Mr. Karlavige noted 30 water quality sample sites.
In considering attempts at reopening oyster beds, Mr. Karlavige explained the factors that had to be assessed.  Those factors include: a determination on what areas would be open for recreational and commercial harvesting? how many oysters are available for harvesting?; are our oysters healthy and resilient enough to withstand harvesting?; and how is the harvesting going to affect the water quality?  Council Member Boyer wanted to know who or what agency specifically had the responsibility to determine each of the factors cited in considering the attempts to reopen oyster beds.
The Chair wanted to know what agency determined whether a water site was bacteria free for either recreational or commercial harvesting.  Was it the Florida Wildlife Commission (FWC), the Agriculture Department, local governments?  Mr. Karlavige indicated that FWC would make the decision.  Ms. Boyer asked staff to remind her to reach out to FWC to see if they have assessed water samplings to determine whether or not there are oysters for shellfish harvesting.  
Commissioner Pringle related his past experiences in harvesting oysters.   He asked Mr. Karlavige if, in his presentation, he was making any recommendation with regards to reopening oyster beds.  Mr. Karlavige replied that his purpose was to furnish the Commission with the data that had to be weighed in deciding whether or not it would be feasible to reopen oyster beds.

Commissioner Steve Swann reported that the St. Johns River Water Management District is working with the Guana-Tolomato-Mantanzas National Estuarine Research Reserve on oyster beds in from Nassau to Flagler Counties.  Commissioner Swann said that to his knowledge, SJRWMD and GTM had been sampling and gathering information on where oyster beds are located and how many oysters are available for harvesting in the waters from Nassau to Flagler Counties.  He requested Geoff Sample, Office of Communications and Government Affairs, St. Johns River Water Management District (in attendance), to provide the Commission with the findings of the mapping.  The Chair requested that staff follow up and see to it that SJRWMD provided Commissioner Swann with the information that he is requesting.
Commissioner Hodges expressed his thanks to Betsy Duerling, formerly with the Environmental Quality Division, for the efforts that she and her volunteer group for their data gathering efforts regarding initiatives to open oyster beds for legal harvesting.

In his monthly St. Johns River Status Report, Dr. Quinton White reported that as a result of Hurricane Irma and nor ’easter, the St. Johns River is experiencing a big salinity flush.  There is a high fluctuation of salinity at the mouth of the river.  The waters coming in and going out at low and high tides are causing the high level of salinity fluctuation.  Water temperature is relatively warm because of the unusually hot weather that is still with us.
In agreeing with Commissioner Pringle’s remarks, Dr. White noted that we are seeing a lot of debris in the water.  
Dr. Gerard Pinto walked the Commission through a number of years’ necropsy reports in his report on manatee fatalities data that the Commission had requested at its September meeting.  He reported that on an aerial survey the previous week, 11 manatees were sighted.  To date, there have been 5 watercraft-related fatalities this year.  None of the five has have been linked to large vessels.
Dr. Pinto explained that there were nine (9) manatee death categories.   The categories are: watercraft; crushed/drowned in flood gate or canal lock; other human-related; perinatal; cold stress; other natural; undetermined-too decomposed; undetermined-other; and verified/not recovered.  
Dr. Pinto reviewed the year 2016.   There were twelve manatee fatalities in the year.  The first fatality of the year was in January and occurred in Tallyrand at a locale Dr. Pinto pointed out on the map that was a part of his PowerPoint.

Dr. Pinto described the formal report form that detailed particulars of the fatality such as where the fatality occurred, when it was reported, and the date that the necropsy was performed.  Dr. Pinto explained that he usually goes right to the cause of the fatality.  On this particular incident, the cause was propeller-acute.  Typically, the manatee is sent to a lab in St. Petersburg.  The manatee’s external condition and its internal organs are examined in the St. Petersburg necropsy or at a local field necropsy.  Dissecting the carcass follows.  The material that Dr. Pinto had distributed illustrated stages of a necropsy.  Dr. Pinto said that he was particularly interested in the significant findings portion of the report.  Last year we had one watercraft- related fatality; this year there has been five and so there has been an uptick.
Dr. White fielded numerous questions.

 Council Member Boyer explained that Dr. Pinto’s presentation had been requested because there had been some thoughts raised about possibly amending the Manatee Protection Plan to enable seasonal boating and other events in the river downtown.  We needed to know how many manatees were in the river downtown at certain times of the year.
Dr. Pinto fielded a number of questions.

The next item on the agenda was options for improved boater access to the Jacksonville Zoo and Gardens.  Commissioner Steve Swann made the presentation.  
The Waterways Commission had previously weighed options to improve boater access to the zoo.  The Trout River water where the zoo’s dock is located is very shallow for larger boats.  Dredging was deemed problematic.  Extending the dock to deeper water was broached.  Commissioner Swann had been tasked to assess options for the zoo’s dock.
Commissioner Swann had an aerial view of the zoo’s 75 foot floating dock and 115 feet of fixed dock.  The PowerPoint showed a pre-Hurricane Irma dock that is intact.  A post Hurricane Irma aerial photo shows a shattered dock.  Commissioner Swann explained that for a variety of reasons, consideration should be given to relocating the dock to another site on the zoo’s property as an alternative to repairing  the badly damaged current dock.

There had been previous discussions on the prospect of extending the dock to more navigable water that would enable the water taxi and larger vessels to have access to the zoo, as an alternative to dredging.  Commissioner Swann’s PowerPoint illustrated navigable water depths, power boat sizes and rule of thumb draft requirements.

Project goals for improved water access at the zoo include: focusing on recreational boaters and the water taxi; targeting boats that require a greater than  4-foot draft; minimizing dredging and construction costs; and maximizing life expectancy.

Costs for a potential alternate boater access site were explained.  The costs entailed dredging, floating docks and refurbishing fixed docks.

Commissioner Jed Davis, who is a member of the Jacksonville Zoo & Gardens Board of Trustees, reminded the panel that the zoo is actually owned by the City of Jacksonville.

Council Member Boyer thinks that the Commission should consider the proposal to refurbish or replace the zoo’s dock as a FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) design project.  She would like to see the Commission work with the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department on a recommendation for FIND.  Ms. Boyer also broached the idea of possibly applying to FEMA to ascertain whether the City is eligible for funding to replace the dock facility that was heavily damaged by Hurricane Irma.
Brian J. Roche, Vice President and General Manager for Water Wastewater Systems, JEA, gave a presentation on lift station failures during Hurricane Irma.
At the outset, Mr. Roche suggested that the title of his presentation should be changed; rather than “lift station failures,” Mr. Roche felt that JEA’s response to hurricane damage had been successful.  He noted that JEA crews were out throughout the night of September 10, 2017 when the hurricane arrived.

JEA has 1,400 pump stations, more than any other city in the country.  Mr. Roche reviewed JEA’s wells, pipes and wastewater system.  He cited an array of statistics, acknowledging that JEA learned a lot from Hurricane Matthew that struck Jacksonville nearly a year ago.
JEA has made hundreds of incremental changes over the past year.
Mr. Roche had a number of photographs to illustrate many of JEA’s efforts during and in the aftermath of Hurricane Irma.  A boat had to rescue two JEA workers at the 118th Street pump station had had been engulfed by flooding.  Most of the pump stations are now off of the grid and are powered by generators.  Two JEA workers were in a bunker at the Holiday Road pump station overnight.  Other pump stations discussed included: 5th Street Pump Station, Bay Street Pump Station, Golf Course Dr Pump Station, Greenwood Avenue Pump Station, Willowbranch Pump Station, Mallory Street Pump Station, Powell Place Pump Station, and Mandarin Generator Tanks.  Nearly all of the pump stations experienced flooding.
Mr. Roche fielded a number of questions.  
The Commission Vice Chair, Council Member Al Ferraro, thanked JEA for having done a great job during and in the aftermath of Hurricane Irma.  (Mr. Ferraro had assumed the Chair at 11:35 a.m. when Council Member Boyer had to leave).

Council Member Ferraro indicated that Agenda Item #10, Downtown ADA Kayak Launch was being deferred.  Item #11, Update on Task Assignments, was being deferred.  On Item #12, Subcommittees scheduling, the Vice Chair indicated that though the FIND Subcommittee had a meeting date set (October 26, 2017), a meeting room had not been finalized.  Council Member Boyer had previously announced that Item #7, Big P Grants Report (state grants for facilities for larger boats) was being deferred until the November Commission meeting.  Waterways Coordinator Captain Jim Suber had provided the Commissioners with a printed report on the information that he had compiled.
Commissioner Barket noted that while his name was associated with Item #10, a presentation on the Downtown ADA kayak launch, he believes that the actual presenter is Brian Burket, Parks & Recreation Department.  The correction was acknowledged.

In Public Comments, John Flowe, Environmental Engineering Manager, Environmental Quality Division, Neighborhoods Department, provided the Vice Chair with material that Ms. Janie Thomas had intended to comment on.  Ms. Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers Association, had already left the meeting.  Ms. Thomas wanted to provide the Commission with material on oyster bed harvesting.  The material included information on South Carolina’s method for growing oyster beds.  In addition, Ms. Thomas was requesting a meeting between the Shrimp Producers Association and Waterways Commission representatives to discuss oyster bed issues.
In his Public Comment, Mr. John Nooney referenced the minutes for the previous Commission meeting (September 13, 2017) that noted his commenting on a new map of downtown Jacksonville.  He remarked that the map did not illustrate waterfront attractions.  Mr. Nooney referenced a copy of the Florida Times-Union and an article regarding the State of Florida being sued over a Rodman Dam issue.
The Vice Chair, Council Member Ferraro, announced that this would be Commissioner Lane Burnett’s last meeting as a Jacksonville Waterways Commissioner.  He thanked Mr. Burnett for his years of dedicated service.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:05 P.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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